



**HOTELSCHOOL  
THE HAGUE**

*Hospitality Business School*

## **Medicalisation of Hotels in Spain**

Prepared by:	Miruna Avram
Prepared for:	Dr Oskam, Ms Snapkovskaya
Block:	2020 C
Date:	March 30

## Table of Contents

1. Process & Parties Involved.....	3
2. Implications & Practicalities .....	4
3. References .....	5

# 1. Process & Parties Involved

## Hotels' new role

Aiming to decongest hospitals and ease the burden of hospital care, hotels in Spain are being used as field hospitals to treat COVID-19 patients with mild conditions, that need hospitalisation (ABC, 2020a; MSF, 2020; Johnson, 2020). Therefore, hotels receive those patients who require medical monitoring in isolation without needing to be admitted at a hospital (NH Hotels, 2020; Sanz and Delgado, 2020). Patients of the medicalised hotels are tested constantly until they prove to have overcome the infection, and only then they are allowed to return to their homes (Sanz and Delgado, 2020). By contrast, if their condition gets more severe, then they will be transferred to hospitals (ABC, 2020b). This aims to support intensive care units in treating people with critical symptoms, that account for 7% (4,165 cases) out of the total active cases in Spain (58,598 cases; WorldMeters, 2020). Apart from treating patients, hotels have also been used as safe places for isolating people who have been exposed to confirmed cases as well as for accommodating hospital workers who are in contact with patients on a daily basis (Johnson, 2020). This way, workers are offered a safe house to sleep in and have the benefit of being close to their work (ibid).

## Medicalisation process

In this whole process of turning hotels in medical establishments, the Health Ministry has been providing available nursing staff and care technicians, that are supervised by health professionals coming from the Madrid Health Service. Moreover, the Minister has explained that these medicalised hotels will feature a doctor and a nurse with a ratio of patients to be treated by each one (Sanz and Delgado, 2020). Furthermore, amongst the staff within these medicalised hotels, there seems to be approximately 4,400 medical graduates still pending to earn their specialisation (Güell and Sevillano, 2020). The choice of hotels to be used as medical centres is strongly influenced by their proximity to the hospitals that are facing high pressure due to the large number of patients in severe condition. Another criterium is the number of beds to be offered by the hotel to be medicalised (Sanz and Delgado, 2020).

## Madrid Hotel Industry Association and Ministry of Health

The Community of Madrid is suffering from the highest number of cases within Spain, with 22,7 thousand cases as of March 30, 2020 (Statista, 2020). Therefore, Madrid Hotel Industry Association (AEHM) has been in close contact with the Ministry of Health in order to coordinate the collaborative work between health authorities and hotel managers (AEHM, 2020). According to AEHM, hoteliers in Madrid region alone have offered authorities access to approximately 40 hotels, thus enabling 9,000 beds to treat COVID-19 patients (Güell and Sevillano, 2020; Sanz and Delgado, 2020). In order to prevent a possible saturation of health centres, field hospitals are also being erected in other regions within Spain, including those without a large number of reported cases, such as Valencia (Güell and Sevillano, 2020). Throughout this process, AEHM has constantly shared with the Ministry of Health the number of rooms available, the location, any additional services that might have been required as well as the capacity of each hotel (AEHM, 2020). The choice of hotels to be used as medical centres is strongly influenced by their proximity to the hospitals that are facing high pressure due to the large number of patients in severe condition. Another criterium is the number of beds to be offered by the hotel to be medicalised (Sanz and Delgado, 2020).

Since this collaboration programme with the Community of Madrid has been activated, the number of hotels' requests associated with AEHM has been rising, with more hotels deciding to offer their facilities. The first hotel to be turned into a medical establishment has been Gran Hotel Colón from Madrid, with the owner Abel Matutes Prats having contacted the Community of Madrid and having delivered his property for as long as it is needed (Sanz and Delgado, 2020).

## 2. Implications & Practicalities

Turning hotels into healthcare centres implies that hotel managers hand over the keys to their property after sending all their staff at home (O'Mahony, 2020). They regard this action as a temporary solution to alleviating the pressure on hospitals and making resources available to authorities and social organisations to help combat the COVID-19 crisis (NH Hotels, 2020). The medicalisation of hotels turns out to strengthen the contact of hospitality companies with both national and local authorities and aims to contribute to the virus' resolution (ibid).

For hotels to be used as healthcare centres, indoor work needs to be performed to ensure that the space is adapted to meet the health workers' needs (Sanz and Delgado, 2020). Taking the example of NH Parla with 99 rooms into consideration, one floor will be used to accommodate patients and one will be made available for health staff (NH Hotels, 2020). Overall, hotels need oxygen supply and ventilation (i.e. invasive ventilation, masks to be worn by staff), thus filling up the lobbies with oxygen tanks as well as medical supplies (BBCNews, 2020; O'Mahony, 2020). The lobbies are also full with medical staff wearing protective suits, face masks as well as gloves (Boutreux, 2020; O'Mahony, 2020).

The furniture and beds from the rooms are moved into the hotels' open spaces, including restaurants and cafés and facilitated with medical equipment (Sesay, 2020; Euractiv, 2020). In the case of Melia Palma Bay Hotel, the conversion into a hospital is done by the military, with them being responsible for moving the furniture (Sesay, 2020).

In order to warn the public that the hotel has been turned into a healthcare centre, signs are being placed at the entrance of the building (Sanz and Delgado, 2020).

### 3. References

ABC, 2020a, *Hoteles medicalizados y 1000 camas de UCI para hacer frente a la pandemia* Available at: [https://www.abc.es/espana/abci-hoteles-medicalizados-y-1000-camas-para-hacer-frente-pandemia-202003131557\\_video.html](https://www.abc.es/espana/abci-hoteles-medicalizados-y-1000-camas-para-hacer-frente-pandemia-202003131557_video.html) (Accessed 30 March 2020).

ABC, 2020b, *Toda la Sanidad bajo un único mando y hoteles medicalizados en Madrid* Available at: [https://www.abc.es/espana/abci-toda-sanidad-bajo-unico-mando-y-hoteles-medicalizados-madrid-202003122057\\_video.html](https://www.abc.es/espana/abci-toda-sanidad-bajo-unico-mando-y-hoteles-medicalizados-madrid-202003122057_video.html) (Accessed 30 March 2020).

AEHM, 2020 *Ponemos a disposición de la Comunidad de Madrid 9.000 plazas en más de 40 hoteles. AEHM.* Available at: <https://aehm.es/ponemos-a-disposicion-de-la-comunidad-de-madrid-9-000-plazas-en-mas-de-40-hoteles/> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

BBCNews, 2020 *Five ways hospitals will change to tackle virus. BBC News.* Available at: <https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-51898207> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

Boutreux, L., 2020, *Madrid hotel transformed into coronavirus hospital* Available at: <https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2020/03/20/madrid-hotel-transformed-into-coronavirus-hospital.html> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

Euractiv, 2020 *Spain to close all hotels, help nursing homes as coronavirus deaths climb. www.euractiv.com.* Available at: <https://www.euractiv.com/section/coronavirus/news/spain-to-close-all-hotels-help-nursing-homes-as-coronavirus-deaths-climb/> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

Güell, O. and Sevillano, E., 2020, *Spanish doctors prepare to make difficult decisions if intensive care units reach capacity* Available at: <https://english.elpais.com/society/2020-03-20/spanish-doctors-prepare-to-make-difficult-decisions-if-intensive-care-units-reach-capacity.html> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

Johnson, K., 2020, *Trump Turns to Europe as Next Front in Trade War* Available at: <https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/01/23/europe-new-front-trump-trade-war-davos-wef/> (Accessed 22 February 2020).

MSF, 2020, *MSF steps up coronavirus COVID-19 response with activities in Spain* Available at: <https://www.msf.org/msf-steps-covid-19-response-activities-spain> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

NH Hotels, 2020, *NH Hotel Group intensifies the measures of its contingency plan to guarantee business viability and the future of its workforce | nh-hotels.com* Available at: <https://www.nh-hotels.com/corporate/press-room/news/nh-hotel-group-intensifies-measures-its-contingency-plan-guarantee-business> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

O'Mahony, J., 2020, *Under lockdown in Spain, hotels transform into field hospitals* Available at: <https://www.pri.org/stories/2020-03-25/under-lockdown-spain-hotels-transform-field-hospitals> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

Sanz, E.D. and Delgado, A., 2020, *Sanidad dispondrá de 4.400 estudiantes de medicina para asistir a pacientes leves de coronavirus en hoteles* Available at: [https://www.abc.es/espana/madrid/abci-ayre-gran-colon-sera-primer-hotel-medicalizado-madrid-para-luchar-contr-coronavirus-202003181122\\_noticia.html](https://www.abc.es/espana/madrid/abci-ayre-gran-colon-sera-primer-hotel-medicalizado-madrid-para-luchar-contr-coronavirus-202003181122_noticia.html) (Accessed 30 March 2020).

Sesay, I., 2020 *Melia Hotel becomes first in Mallorca to be converted into hospital by army as coronavirus cases continue to soar in Spain. Olive Press News Spain.* Available

at: <https://www.theolivepress.es/spain-news/2020/03/24/melia-hotel-becomes-first-in-mallorca-to-be-converted-into-hospital-by-army-as-coronavirus-cases-continue-to-soar-in-spain/> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

Statista, 2020, *Spain: confirmed coronavirus cases by region 2020* Available at: <https://www.statista.com/statistics/1102882/cases-of-coronavirus-confirmed-in-spain-in-2020-by-region/> (Accessed 30 March 2020).

WorldMeters, 2020, *Spain Coronavirus: 80,110 Cases and 6,803 Deaths - Worldometer* Available at: <https://www.worldometers.info/coronavirus/country/spain/> (Accessed 30 March 2020).